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CAIRO: Egypt’s Foreign Ministry said it was coordinating with Nigerian
authorities to free two of its citizens after they were kidnapped by pirates.

According to media reports, Saad Shawky and Kyrolos Samir were taken while
they were on board a cargo ship off the coast of Nigeria’s southernmost state
of Bayelsa.

There are also three Lebanese, four Indians and a Cameroonian in the crew.

The ministry said it had contacted the Egyptian consulate in Abuja about the
circumstances and with the latest updates, and that instructions had been
issued “to communicate with all officials at the highest level to follow up
on ensuring the safety of kidnapped Egyptians.”

Egyptian media reported the two men were on board a Lebanese cargo ship
called “Milan-1” that was heading from Nigeria to Cameroon. They also said
the ship was owned by a Lebanese national, Adnan El-Kot.

El-Kot said in statements that he had rented the ship to a man called Tavo
Lawrence and that the vessel was raising the flag of Saint Kitts. He learned
about the kidnapping last Thursday, receiving a call from a Thuraya mobile
phone from the pirates who demanded a $1.5 million ransom to release the
ship.

The ransom dropped to $300,000, and El-Kot explained that he had told the
kidnappers that the ship had been rented to another person living in Nigeria
after he made sure all the ship crew were safe.

Maria Samir, Samir’s sister, said her brother was last contacted as he was
about to move from Nigeria to Cameroon.

She said in an interview that contact with him was lost a few hours after he
moved from Nigeria, adding that it naturally happened due to being in the
open seas. She was following up the ship’s route through an app that revealed
the vessel had stopped in the middle of the sea and did not move.

She said her brother graduated from university a year ago and that it was his
first job for six months. She added he was working on a ship on the Red Sea
route and moved to work on board “Milan-1.”

Sherouk Shawky, who is Shawky’s sister, said: “My brother and his colleague
Kyrolos Samir have been working together onboard the ship for two years and a
half.”

She said her brother left Nigeria en route to Cameroon and they had last
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contacted each other last Wednesday.

She added: “By Saturday, as he didn’t contact us, we became extremely worried
about him since the route from Nigeria to Cameroon is only two days. So we
contacted Adnan El-Kot, the ship owner, who told us that pirates from Nigeria
kidnapped the ship’s 10-member crew, which includes officers, engineers and
cooks. He said the pirates kidnapped 10 crew members and left one to inform
Adnan of the kidnapping.”
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BEIRUT: People disabled by the Aug. 4 Beirut Port explosion staged a sit-in
on Thursday to protest against “injustice, corruption and marginalization.”
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The protest took place in the Basta Al-Tahta neighborhood, where a disabled
87-year-old man called Tawfiq Khawam had set himself alight due to the
poverty and neglect he faced. Protesters said they did not want “another
Tawfiq Khawam.”

They gave vivid testimonies of the deprivation caused by their disabilities,
calling for social protection that guaranteed them “basic rights and a decent
living in light of the economic collapse.”

One woman said the port explosion was a “real crime, yet officials act as if
nothing has happened.”

She urged the “inclusion of fixed standards for the rights of the injured who
have suffered a physical disability in the process of rebuilding the
destroyed buildings of Beirut,” and for the need to include the issues of the
disabled in the reform plan and to treat people who were disabled as a result
of the explosion and the army’s wounded equally without discrimination.”

The spokeswoman for the protesters said Lebanon had issued a law about the
rights of disabled people 20 years ago, but that parliament had not yet
ratified the International Convention on the Rights of Persons with
Disabilities despite 14 years passing since it was issued.

This, she added, was a sign of how Lebanese officials dealt with this
category of citizens, who had become “victims of extreme poverty, dreaming of
food and medicine and access to public places.”

The protest coincided with an official announcement that President Michel
Aoun had signed a law to provide compensation and salaries to the families of
the port explosion victims, and “enabling those who were disabled to benefit
from health benefits from the National Social Security Fund and from the law
related to the rights of people with special needs.”

A study from Beirut Arab University, in cooperation with the Lebanese Army
Engineering Directorate and published on Thursday, showed that the blast
resulted from the explosion of only 20.5 percent of the 2,750 tons of
ammonium nitrate that were stored near grain silos.

The study said the exploded amount of ammonium nitrate was “much less than
the total original quantity, which is equivalent to 220 tons of TNT or the
equivalent of 564 tons of ammonium nitrate.”

The judicial investigator has not issued his report, which is expected to
reveal the reasons for the explosion.

The blast killed 202 people and injured more than 6,500, some of whom are
still in hospital. It destroyed Beirut’s waterfront and inner residential
neighborhoods, and came as the country was dealing with a financial crisis
and COVID-19.

A British government minister warned on Thursday that Lebanon was on the
verge of not being able to feed itself.



James Cleverly, the Foreign Office minister for the Middle East, called the
situation “a man-made problem which could have been prevented.”

“The most pressing danger is the risk to food security: Lebanon is on the
verge of not being able to feed itself,” said Cleverly, who met Lebanese
officials in Beirut on Thursday. “Four months on from the blast, Lebanon is
threatened by a silent tsunami. Lebanon’s leaders must act.”

During a second international conference in support of Beirut and the
Lebanese people, held on Wednesday at the invitation of French President
Emmanuel Macron and UN Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, the international
community expressed concern about the delay in the investigation of the port
explosion.

Participants said the commitments made regarding emergency aid since Aug. 4
had been fulfilled, in terms of quality and quantity, in all priority areas
identified by the UN at the time.

The conference announced a multi-donor trust fund prepared by the World Bank,
the UN and EU, to continue funding after the emergency humanitarian aid
allocated after Aug. 4, provided that “an important role is given to civil
society actors to identify priority areas of action, such as good governance,
health, education, social protection, housing, culture and heritage.”

Participants also expressed their concern about the “deterioration of all
economic, financial, monetary and social indicators, as the poverty rate
increased from 28 percent to 55 percent within a 12-month period, which has
now pushed many Lebanese to emigrate.”

They said that while Lebanon was in a state of financial bankruptcy, it could
still be a successful country if the reforms that the population and
international community expected were implemented quickly.
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CAIRO: Egypt’s 14-fold population increase between 1882 and 2017 had created
a “national problem” that required urgent attention, a government minister
has said.

Deputy Minister of Health and Population Tarek Tawfik revealed that over the
135-year period the number of people living in the country had shot up from
6.7 million to 94.8 million.

The rise had impacted on each individual’s share of education, health, and
available resources, affecting overall demographics, he added.

“(The population increase) is a national problem that needs to be solved
through the collaboration of efforts between all the ministries,
governmental, and non-governmental institutions, and the civil society,”
Tawfik said.

He pointed out that the Egyptian National Population Council was currently
drafting public policy documentation in collaboration with The American
University in Cairo (AUC) aimed at resolving some of the country’s
population-related issues.

Plans in the pipeline included awareness campaigns on family sizes, food and
water security, and sustainability.

The council’s former rapporteur, Dr. Amr Hassan, said that a family planning
project due to be launched early next year, would help to cut the birth rate
in Egypt by 1 million.

Egyptian Minister of International Cooperation Dr. Rania Al-Mashat, US Agency
for International Development (USAID) Mission Director Leslie Reed, AUC
President Francis Joseph Ricciardone, and Tawfik recently launched the
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Strengthening Egypt’s Family Planning Program (SEFPP) youth competition, part
of a $31 million initiative previously signed with the USAID to improve
population health results.

Al-Mashat said that improving general healthcare, reproductive health, and
family planning services were key to achieving economic empowerment for men
and women.

She pointed out that the SEFPP youth competition was aimed at paving the way
for the implementation of new and effective solutions to the issues and
involved the Egyptian government, educational institutions and universities,
youth, and civil society organizations represented by the USAID.

The program was designed to tackle the over-population problem through
innovative techniques, developing youth ideas on family planning schemes, and
raising awareness throughout the country.
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ANKARA: Personal security measures have been beefed up around Istanbul Mayor
Ekrem Imamoglu following “unconfirmed” reports of a foiled Daesh-linked
assassination plot against him.

Municipality sources revealed that Turkish police had issued a warning last
month about a possible terror attack on the city leader, but the country’s
General Directorate of Security has denied there being any specific threat.

However, the directorate did accept that there had been “unverified
information or notices against public officials from time to time.”

Imamoglu, 50, from the main opposition Republican People’s Party (CHP), is a
relatively new arrival on the Turkish political scene after securing the
mayoralty in March 2019 local elections.

But the politician has quickly emerged as a challenger to Turkish President
Recep Tayyip Erdogan with his local projects that touch on people’s daily
needs and his pleas for national unity over a number of issues.

Ismail Saymaz, an investigative journalist from dissident Turkish daily
newspaper Sozcu, said confirmation of a threat to kill the mayor had come
from Interior Ministry contacts who claimed to have received an intelligence
report also containing the names of other targets.

However, the ministry did not consider it to be “a tangible or up-to-date
assassination threat, but only an unconfirmed information.”

But an Istanbul municipality spokesperson said police had warned authorities
on Nov. 23 about a security threat against Imamoglu.

The risks posed to high-profile politicians by Daesh militants in Turkey are
increasing but are not new for a country that has witnessed several political
assassinations and unresolved murders in the past.

A day after the Imamoglu assassination plot claims, Interior Minister
Suleyman Soylu on Wednesday revealed Turkey’s counterterrorism operations
during a parliamentary session and listed Hayat Tahrir Al-Sham as a terror
organization the country was currently combatting. On the same day, 18 Iraqi
nationals were detained in Ankara after an anti-Daesh operation led by
counterterrorism police.

In mid-November, the Istanbul Chief Public Prosecutor’s office led an
investigation that resulted in the arrest of four Daesh suspects.
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Recently, Fuat Ugur, a pro-government journalist, made claims of an imminent
assassination attempt against Kemal Kilicdaroglu, the 71-year-old leader of
the CHP. He said threats indicated that Kilicdaroglu would be killed in a
similar way to Russian Ambassador to Turkey Andrei Karlov who was shot dead
four years ago in Ankara during an art exhibition.

Kilicdaroglu has of late been harshly criticized by the nationalistic ally of
the ruling government and especially its leader Devlet Bahceli.

Bahceli recently branded the CHP “a national security issue” following
remarks by a party deputy about the army “being sold to Qataris” in recent
controversial deals between Ankara and Doha.

Turkey’s notorious mafia boss Alaattin Cakici, politically affiliated to the
far-right Turkish MHP, on Nov. 17 publicly threatened Kilicdaroglu with a
“watch your step” warning over the main opposition leader’s criticism of the
government on the amnesty law that led to the release of thousands of
criminals but excluded journalists and dissident politicians.

Ugur said: “Alaattin Cakici will be held responsible for such an unidentified
murder. Therefore, a perception that the government ordered the assassination
will be generated.” He added that Imamoglu would replace Kilicdaroglu,
creating an even greater atmosphere of chaos. 

Another investigative journalist, Nedim Sener, said some “proxy groups” were
likely to be engaged in provocative assassination attempts in Turkey against
dissidents on the same lines as the recent killing of Iranian nuclear
scientist Mohsen Fakhrizadeh.

Main category: 
Middle-East

https://www.arabnews.com/middleeast


Tags: 
Istanbul
Daesh
Ekrem Imamoglu

Turkey’s coronavirus death toll hits record for tenth consecutive dayTurkey
probes Istanbul mayor in fight over ‘crazy’ canal

Egypt sets new shop hours amid second
virus wave fears
Author: 
Zaynab Khojji
ID: 
1606941504242958400
Wed, 2020-12-02 23:37

CAIRO: Egypt’s government has set limited working hours for shops amid
growing coronavirus cases and fears over a second virus wave.
The decision means that, starting from Dec. 1, commercial shops, public
restaurants, cafes, workshops, handicrafts and malls will be forced to follow
the government’s new opening and closing times.
On Tuesday evening, Egyptian newspapers and channels shared pictures of
closed shops following the new decision.
Under the new regulations, shops and malls will start operating at 7 a.m.
until 11 p.m. in the summer and from 7 a.m. until 10 p.m. in the winter.
As for bazaars and restaurants, they will begin operating at 5 a.m. until 1
a.m. in the summer and from 5 a.m. until 12 a.m. in the winter.
Workshops are to operate from 8 a.m. until 7 p.m. in the summer and from 8
a.m. until 6 p.m. in the winter.
On Thursdays and Fridays, shops and malls will operate from 7 a.m. until 12
p.m. in the summer and from 7 a.m. to 11 p.m. in the winter.
Restaurants, cafes and bazaars will open from 5 a.m. until 1 a.m. in the
summer and winter on Thursdays and Fridays.
Supermarkets, grocery stores, bakeries and pharmacies are excluded from the
regulations, and takeaway and home delivery services will continue to operate
24 hours a day throughout the year.
Khaled Abdel Aal, the governor of Cairo, conducted a tour on Tuesday in a
number of areas and neighborhoods, including the downtown area and Nasr City,
to ensure that shops abide by the closing times set by the Egyptian Cabinet.
During the tour, Abdel Aal warned that neighborhood chiefs should intensify
measures to monitor the implementation of measures and take necessary legal
measures against potential violations.
Minister of Local Development Mahmoud Shaarawy directed governors to apply
the new closing times and called on all stores, restaurants and malls to
adhere to the instructions.
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Shaarawy warned Egyptian governorates of the necessity of coordination with
security directorates and executive bodies to ensure compliance with the new
regulations.
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